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Fax: (574) 264-5892 

Life Transition Center 
501 Comfort Place 
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BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

Administrative and Foundation Offices 

501 Comfort Place, Room A, Mishawaka IN 

February 15, 2017 

7:30 a.m. 

 

A G E N D A 

 

1. Approval of December 21, 2016 Minutes (action) – Wendell Walsh (2 minutes) 

 

2. President's Report (information) - Mark Murray (20 minutes) 

 

3. Finance Committee (action)  – Lori Turner (10 minutes) 

(a)  December 2016 Year End Pre-Audited Financial Statements  (action) 

 

4. Policies (action) – Sue Morgan (5 minutes) 

 

5. Foundation Update (information) – Amy Kuhar Mauro  (10 minutes) 

 

6. Chairman’s Report (information) – Wendell Walsh (3 minutes) 

 

7. Board Education – Cornerstones for Living: the Crossroads Campaign Public Phase 

(information) –  Dan Reagan  (30 minutes and 10 minutes for Q&A) 

 

 

 

Please note that this meeting will last until 9:00 a.m. for Dan Reagan’s presentation on the 

Capital Campaign.  

 

 

 

Next meeting April 19, 2017 at 7:30 a.m. 

 

# # # 
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Center for Hospice Care  

Board of Directors Meeting Minutes 

December 21, 2016 

 

Members Present: Amy Kuhar Mauro, Ann Firth, Carol Walker, Corey Cressy, Jennifer Ewing, Jesse Hsieh, Mary Newbold, 

Wendell Walsh 

Absent: Anna Milligan, Francis Ellert, Lori Turner, Suzie Weirick, Tim Portolese 

CHC Staff: Mark Murray, Amy Tribbett, Dave Haley, Karl Holderman, Mike Wargo, Sue Morgan, Becky Kizer 

 

Topic Discussion Action 

1. Call to Order  The meeting was called to order at 7:30 a.m.  

2. Minutes  A motion was made to accept the minutes of the 10/19/16 meeting as presented. 

The motion was accepted unanimously. 

J. Ewing motioned 

M. Newbold seconded 

3. President’s 

Report 

 The ADC in November was back over 400 for the first time since August. YTD 

through yesterday is 399, which ties what we did in 2015. The ADC breakeven is 

337. YTD the ADC is down 0.08% from last year. Earlier this year it was down as 

much as 5%. We’ve made a lot of efforts to increase the GIP level of care in 

Hospice House and as a result South Bend Hospice House (SBHH) had an 

increase of 7% in patients served but a 2% decrease in the occupancy rate. Elkhart 

Hospice House (EHH) had a 6% increase in patients served and an 11% decrease 

in the occupancy rate. The average length of stay at the SBHH decreased 8% and 

the EHH decreased 16% primarily due to late referrals from hospitals, which are 

shorter lengths of stay and the numbers of these are increasing  

 In the 2017 budget we are including opening an office in LaPorte by July 1, 2017. 

About six years ago marketing data showed LaPorte County as having the third 

highest number of patients not being served by hospice. We have served LaPorte 

County since 1997. In 2014 we served 19 patients, 23 in 2015, and so far have 

served 27 in 2016 for an ADC of around 5.5. Many years ago the former LaPorte 

Hospital purchased the VNA Home Health & Hospice.  The a few years ago the 

hospital was purchased by I.U. Health System.. In March, Community Health 

Systems (CHS), a for-profit entity operating 158 hospitals in 22 states, mostly in 

middle market and rural hospitals across the county, purchased the hospital CHS 

purchased the hospital from I.U., they dropped the hospice program immediately 

but kept the home health. There are eleven different hospices including CHC that 

say they serve LaPorte County, but only one now has a physical presence there—
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Topic Discussion Action 

Franciscan Health System out of the hospital in Michigan City. We may also have 

opportunities from a foundation and trust to help fund a LaPorte office on a five 

year pilot program.  We would like to open an office as close to the hospital as 

possible. We will add Porter County to our service area as well since it’s close and 

contingent to LaPorte County. The people we have talked to including the LaPorte 

Hospital Foundation which received funds from the hospital sale are interested in 

us coming as a non-profit. They are revamping their mission because they won’t 

be raising funds for the hospital any longer. Awareness about hospice services has 

increased. Our liaisons often hear doctors say not having a physical presence in 

LaPorte County is a problem, so having a store front presence will be a huge 

benefit for us. Our on call response time to that area now is not always optimum. 

We’ve also had problems getting volunteers to go there.  

 Service area – There is no cap or limit on where can go. We don’t expand just for 

the sake of expanding. 94% of our patients are in St. Joseph, Elkhart and Marshall 

Counties. We could expand along the northern part of the state along the toll road, 

make alliances, work with managed care networks, etc. We are not interested in 

Michigan because they have a moratorium on new home health agencies, so we 

would have a different product in Michigan. There are some good hospice 

programs in Michigan that we work with. We also don’t think we have done 

everything we can in Indiana. There are also licensing issues for professional staff 

in to have licenses in two states.   

 NHPCO has a new President/CEO who will begin on or before 02/01/17. This has 

not been released nationally yet, because he still needs to let his clients in the DC 

area know. He is very familiar with hospice and palliative care. Don Schumacher’s 

last day was last Thursday. He leaves a terrific legacy. There have been several 

conversations on a national level about what the first 100 days of a Trump 

Presidency will look like. We’re concerned about Medicaid and the new 

Administration wanting to do block grants and throw everything back to the states. 

There have been some Medicaid hospice problems in Indiana. We are out over 

$90,000 and have received no hospice in the state has received payments for a 

hospice general inpatient level of care since July 2015. The new head of CMS is 

from Indiana and helped start the Healthy Indiana plan under Mitch Daniels and 

HIP 2.0 under Pence. She has been invited to speak at the NHPCO conference.  

 The biennial board self-evaluation tool is included in the board packet, along with 
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a self-addressed stamped envelope. The results will be included  in the February 

board packet.  This is an evaluation of the effectiveness of the board by the board 

and we follow any trending. This is not an evaluation on the staff and management 

of CHC. The board manages itself. 

 MedPAC is recommending to Congress that it eliminate the legislatively mandated 

update for FY2018 hospice payments. Under current law, the hospice payment 

update for FY2018 is capped at 1% exclusive of the budget sequester. 

 The latest issue of the H&P (hospice and physician) newsletter focuses on our 

HeartWize and BreatheEasy specialty programs. Now that we have a year of data 

available, we can show how these programs help reduce the number of re-

hospitalizations. Amy Tribbett will be creating a one-page sheet of the data that 

will be easier to read and distribute to physicians. Hospitals don’t want 

readmissions, because they get penalized under certain diagnoses. They are 

receptive to us when we show the data, and now that we have a year’s worth we 

can show the reality of it. We get more support from doctors like cardiologists, 

pulmonologists, etc. The case managers at the hospitals are aware of the programs, 

but we get more support from the doctors. Dave Haley has had conversation with 

his counterparts at the hospitals. We continue to educate the patient and family on 

who to call and what to do. The new CEO at St. Joseph Health System toured our 

facilities, and we also have an appointment with the new CEO of EGH to come 

and tour our offices.  

 The February CHC Board meeting will last a half-hour longer than normal, 

because Dan Reagan will be the special guest to talk about the public phase of the 

capital campaign. Reagan has been involved since the beginning of the campaign. 

He worked for a number of years at Notre Dame on their campaigns and has 

helped them to raise over $2 Billion on his last campaign before he left.. We will 

be unveiling the public phase of the campaign and what we intend to do. 

 One of our current nurse practitioner employees will be taking the hospice and 

palliative medicine exam on 12/29. Dr. Shelly Harkins will begin working here 

part-time as of 01/09/17. She is board certified in hospice and palliative medicine. 

She will be with us until the end of June and work three days a week.  

 The Veterans Memorial Dedication ceremony was held on 10/19/16.  

 The annual CHC Service of Remembrance was held on 11/27. 455 people 

participated in South Bend, Elkhart and Plymouth.  Families who lost a loved one 
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this year were invited.   

 The annual employee Donuts with Santa was held on 12/03 at the Mishawaka 

office. 70-80 employees and their family members attended. 

4. Finance 

Committee 

 Flex Spending Limit – The Finance Committee approved keeping the limit at 

$2,000 for 2017. The amount has worked well for staff. A motion was made to 

approve setting the flex spending limit at $2,000 for 2017. The motion was 

accepted unanimously. 

 Retirement Plan Audit – The Finance Committee reviewed the audit of our 

retirement plan. There were no deficiencies. The audit    is an IRS requirement. 

Even though as a not-for-profit our plan is a 403b, with the change in 2010 audit 

requirements it now must mirror 401k plans and be audited.  A motion was made 

to accept the Retirement Plan Audit as presented. The motion was accepted 

unanimously. 

 Financial Statements – October operating income was $1,735,084, beneficial 

interest in Foundation was a ($408,272) loss, total revenue $1,379,813, total 

expenses $1,679,017, net loss ($299,204), net without beneficial interest $109,068. 

October YTD operating income $17,864,568, interest & other income $165,659, 

beneficial interest in Foundation $219,849, total revenue $18,250,076, total 

expenses $15,849,777, net gain $2,400,299, net without beneficial interest 

$2,180,450.  

 November operating income $1,798,008, interest & other income $54,667, 

beneficial interest in Foundation $787,517, total revenue $2,640,192, total 

expenses $1,575,287, net gain $1,064,905, net without beneficial interest 

$277,388. November YTD operating income $19,662,574, interest & other income 

$220,326, beneficial interest in Foundation $1,007,366, total revenue $20,890,266, 

total expenses $17,425,064, net gain $3,465,202, net without beneficial interest 

$2,457,836.  

 A motion was made to accept the October and November 2016 financial 

statements as presented. The motion was accepted unanimously. 

 Center for Adult Day Services (CADS) was never intended to be a money maker. 

Historically REAL Services lost $2,000 a month. Now we have a $9,000 net gain 

during the first four months. We are keeping track of this.  

 2017 Budget – The projections are tied closely to the ADC. It is a very prudent 

attempt to project what the ADC will be and how it will result in terms of income 

 

A. Mauro motioned 

J. Ewing seconded 

 

 

 

 

A. Firth motioned 

M. Newbold seconded 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

A. Mauro motioned 

C. Walker seconded 
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for the organization. This year additional expenses for some personnel costs were 

built into the budget. The Finance Committee believes it is a prudent budget and 

recommends approval. We are projecting to serve 2,102 patients in 2016 and 

2,131in 2017, a 1.4% increase. ADC at the end of the year should be just under 

400, so we are projecting an ADC of 405 for 2017 which includes some additional 

patients in LaPorte County for the second half of 2017. Overall operating revenue 

projecting $22,004,415, total revenue $23,752,652, total expenses $21,621,601, 

net gain $2,131,050, net without beneficial interest $1,010,814. We will be adding 

some medical staff next year, plus staffing the office in LaPorte.  

 A motion was made to accept the 2017 budget as presented. The motion was 

accepted unanimously.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

C. Walker motioned 

C. Cressy seconded 

5. QI Committee 

Report 

 Carol W. reported she continues to be amazed at the different quality indicators 

tracked within different departments in CHC. It is a very well run committee. The 

committee continues to review the percentage of live discharges. In 2014 the 

national average was 11-13%, and some states are as high as 25-37%. We were at 

10% in 2014 and at 9% in 2015 and 2016. Live discharges includes transfers to 

other hospices, moved out of service area, revocations, no longer meets criteria, 

and discharge for cause. Staff was educated about live discharges in October, 

particularly revocations. We’ve noticed that the most frequent timeframe for 

revocations is within the first 25 days after admission, so staff was educated to be 

sensitive to that and make sure they are focusing on those patients, especially 

those with shortness of breath.  

 CMS developed the Hospice Item Set (HIS) which is an assessment and data 

collection set that is based on quality measures. These will be changing over time. 

We will examine our individual scores and benchmarks to prepare for public 

reporting in 2017.  

 We are working on improving documentation occurring in the home. Education 

and training is done on a regular basis. August training was on documentation do’s 

and don’ts and regulatory requirements. We are also reviewing high risk/low 

volume services. The QAPI started with blood transfusions. Everything went 

smoothly with the most recent transfusion.  

 Patient safety – Falls continue to be a focus for all health care settings. There was 

a spike in October. More often it occurs in nursing homes. There were a couple of 

falls in the home, so we assessed the situation and provided commodes. 
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 Spiritual care introduced a quality indicator for spiritual care comprehensive 

assessments. They are also working on an assessment tool that will put us in line 

with other chaplaincies in health care, and on an education brochure. Social work 

is working on how new patients are presented at the IDT meetings. They are also 

looking at the scope of services and reviewing the plan of care, end of life 

decisions, advance directives, and any immediate goals of the family.  

6. Foundation 

Update 

 Through November we are seeing a trend going back over the past four years of an 

increase in the amount of revenue generated in fundraising activities. Through the 

29 months of our five year comprehensive fundraising campaign, Cornerstones for 

Living: The Crossroads Campaign, we have raised $7,271,563 in cash, pledges, 

and documented bequests. Much of that is in endowments and annual giving. In 

2017-2018 we will turn our attention to raising capital funding for the new patient 

care staff building and Hospice House. We are receiving a $1,750,000 gift over 

five years from the Dwyer Trust. It consists of $250,000 to fund regional hospice 

and palliative care community education initiatives and $500,000 to fund the first 

five years of a seat in the IU School of Medicine’s Hospice and Palliative Care 

Fellowship program. The remaining $1MM is in the form of a challenge grant that 

will provide funds to endow the Fellowship in perpetuity. This additional 

Fellowship seat in IU’s program will be called the Vera Z. Dwyer Fellowship in 

Hospice and Palliative Medicine. 

 We intend to identify physicians in our 8-county service area who are interested in 

using this opportunity to pursue an alternate career path in hospice and palliative 

medicine. We are working with the Fellowship program director, Dr. Lyle Fettig, 

to develop a recruitment strategy for our community. The total cost of supporting a 

seat in the Fellowship program is between $80,000 and $90,000 annually. The 

balance of the Dwyer Trust gift will be used to deliver continuing medical 

education to area physicians, principally focused on improving their ability to 

communicate bad news to their patients. Depending upon the experience level of 

the physicians going through each offering of the program, the course duration 

will be between one and three days with approximately twelve physicians in each 

cohort. Dr. Fettig and/or his colleagues will come here to deliver the course as 

well as hire professional actors for the role playing segments of the course. In 

addition to broad-based marketing efforts, we plan to proactively reach out to local 

health systems, residency programs, major medical practices and individual 
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physicians who have elected to do a residency rotation with CHC during the past 

few years. Carol W. suggested including advance practice nurses if seats are 

available as well. 

 We received a gift from the John H. Lloyd III family who pledged an additional 

$50,000 to the Linda Lloyd Mission Endowment for Camp Evergreen. Our goal is 

to raise $400,000 to endow that program and we already have $150,000 from one 

family.  

 The 2016 Annual Appeal hit mailboxes in November. It has been very successful 

so far and featured a story on CHC patient Wilbur Lewis, whom CHC arranged to 

take an Honor Flight to Washington, DC earlier this year as part of our We Honor 

Veterans program. 

 Bike Michiana for Hospice was held on 10/02. Ridership was down slightly, but 

the amount raised increased. Last year, the event netted $32,000 and this year it 

netted $42,000. 

 Okuyamba Fest was held on 10/12 and raised $4,600 for the Road to Hope 

program. 

 Due to a major event being held at the South Bend Museum of Art on 11/16, we 

decided to reschedule the Helping Hands Award Wall of Fame Dedication and 

After Images Art Show events. The Wall Dedication will now be held in 

conjunction with the Circle of Caring Dinner on March 16, and the “Journeys in 

Healing” art event will be held on June 14.  We will also use the Circle of Caring 

Dinner to announce the public phase of our comprehensive fundraising campaign. 

 We continue to work with PCAU, the Eck Institute for Global Health and Uganda 

Martyrs University to establish the next phase of the mHealth initiative. This will 

be the third year of that project. Katie Anderson, a master’s student in the Eck 

Institute recently completed her work on Phase 2, in which she worked closely 

with PCAU to expand the pilot program from four to 10 sites. Her 

recommendations for refining the process and the evaluation system will be 

incorporated into the next phase of the project. Lily Ramos Drale, a Uganda native 

and RN who is in the master’s program at Notre Dame, will work closely with 

Lacey Ahern, the project’s faculty advisor, to prepare for the scale up of the 

program.  

 Road to Hope now has 55 students enrolled, with just four currently unsponsored. 

The Road to Hope documentary continues to run in the film festival circuit. Each 
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screening represents yet another opportunity to expose audiences to the harsh 

realities of life for child caregivers and to the Road to Hope program and donor 

opportunities to support it.  

 We are in the process of creating several new education initiatives. The fourth 

offering of the Introduction to Hospice and Palliative Care Course that we teach to 

Notre Dame undergraduate students, in conjunction with the Ruth M. Hillebrand 

Center for Compassionate Care in Medicine, will be held on 02/25. We are also 

working with the Forever Learning Institute to offer a class on hospice and end of 

life planning, and continue collaborative opportunities with other area colleges and 

universities, including Holy Cross College, Indiana University South Bend and the 

IU School of Medicine – South Bend. 

 Construction Update – We will soon be receiving final numbers for construction 

of the patient care staff building. We met last week with the architects to review 

the Hospice House floor plans, and expect to have something to show the board at 

the February meeting. 

 New Market Tax Credits – The allocations were announced in November. The 

CDE that ranked our project as their number one funding priority, which is 

managed by the Indiana Housing Authority, did not receive an allocation. 

However, they did refer us onto a person connected with other CDEs across the 

country who have allocations but may not have enough projects in their pipeline to 

fully expend their allocations. He is in the process of facilitating meetings with 

them on our behalf. 

 LaPorte – Our goal is to open an office by 07/01/17. We are developing a 5-year 

pro forma based upon projected census growth and anticipated costs to ramp 

operations up to a breakeven point. The total losses we expect to incur during the 

ramp-up period will be the amount of gap funding we will seek in the form of 

grants and philanthropic support. We have already begun conversations with 

potential funders. We will use our track record and actual financial experience 

resulting from new office openings in Elkhart and Plymouth to determine the 

projected cost of opening a LaPorte office. Nafe Alick serves on the Crossroad 

Campaign cabinet. When looking for potential office space for his business in 

LaPorte last year, he identified a site that might work for us and we will be 

exploring it as a possibility along with others. Reimbursement under the Hospice 

Medicare Benefit has LaPorte as being at the highest rate in our service area. By 
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the end of 2017 we are projecting an ADC of nine patients. 

  

7. Nominating 

Committee 

 Anna Milligan, Tim Portolese, and Carol Walker are up for re-election to a second 

three-year term on the board of directors.  

 The slate of CHC board officers is as follows: Wendell Walsh, Chair; Mary 

Newbold, Vice Chair; Lori Turner, Treasurer; Carol Walker, Secretary; Amy 

Kuhar Mauro, Immediate Past Chair.  

 A motion was made to accept the re-election of Anna Milligan, Tim Portolese, and 

Carol Walker, and the slate of CHC board officers as presented. The motion was 

accepted unanimously. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

J. Hsieh motioned 

J. Ewing seconded 

8. Board Education  Beginning January 1, 2017 Global Partners in Care will become an independent 

affiliate of the Hospice Foundation. There are 75 U.S. partners primarily in Africa. 

We have been partners since 2008 with PCAU and are widely recognized as the 

leading partner. We are number one in the amount of funds sent overseas. Only 

donor gifts that have been designated to be sent overseas are\sent overseas. At the 

June NHPCO Board meeting it was announced that they would like this important 

work to continue, but perhaps it should be done outside NHPCO.  Mark expressed 

that we might be interested in helping. We did a long series of due diligence and 

then took the idea to the Hospice Foundation Board in October and they approved 

it. Then the NHPCO Board approved it. Last week the NHPCO executive 

committee changed the GPIC bylaws so the sole corporate owner would be the 

Hospice Foundation and removed NHPCO. We would add our board structure to 

the bylaws so the Hospice Foundation Board will also be the GPIC board. GPIC 

will remain an independent entity. We expect the transfer to be completed in 

January, but this will be a year of transition and we will be working very closely 

with the GPIC staff at NHPCO.  

 It is in our strategic plan to diversify our revenue stream and this is similar to the 

purchase of Milton Adult Day Services. We would keep the 10% fee of the money 

that flows through GPIC from the U.S. partners to the overseas partners. The 10% 

is used to manage the program and provide partner support. If we can continue to 

grow the program, we will be able to grow that non-hospice revenue stream for us. 

We would also apply for grants. GPIC has a history of obtaining them. There is a 

lot of interest in Notre Dame and other partners that we can work with. Eventually 

we will redomesticate GPIC the corporation from New York to Indiana.  
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 We have worked very closely with all the people operating GPIC for many years. 

Last week Cyndy Searfoss, Mike, Karl and Mark met with them for a day spread 

over two. We can facilitate partnerships easier and have face time with people that 

are interested in becoming partners. We are excited about this opportunity. There 

are four to five major programs in the country and we already know all the people 

that run them. The top five U.S. partners provide more than half of the GPIC 

support. 

9. Chairman’s 

Report 

 Reminder to complete the board self-evaluation and return it to Becky K. by the 

end of the year. It helps us become a better board. 

 Reminder that the 2017 board meeting dates are posted on the board website, so 

make sure the dates are on your calendars.  

 Amy Kuhar Mauro was recognized for serving as CHC Board Chair for the past 

two years. We appreciate her leadership, support input, and direction.  

 

Adjournment  The meeting adjourned at 8:50 a.m. Next meeting 02/15/17 

 

Prepared by Becky Kizer for approval by the Board of Directors on 02/15/17. 

 

 

________________________________________________           _____________________________________________ 

Mary Newbold, Secretary           Becky Kizer, Recording Secretary 
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Center for Hospice Care 

Hospice Foundation 

President / CEO Report 

February 15, 2017 

 
(Report posted to Secure Board Website February 9, 2017) 

This meeting takes place in Conference Rooms A&B at the Mishawaka Campus at 7:30 AM 

and will last until 9 AM. 

 This report includes event information from December 22, 2016 – February 15, 2017. 

The Hospice Foundation Board meeting follows in the same room. 

 

CENSUS 

 

January census information is below.  Referrals in January were up slightly from January of 2016, 

but the number of admissions were down slightly.  The number of admitted patients who died 

within seven days or less in January was 38%, lower than the calendar year 2016 percentage of 

41%.  Year-to-date (YTD) 2016 average length of stay (ALOS) for hospice patients dropped to 68 

days from 74 in 2015.  Median LOS stayed the same at 14 days.  Referrals came in at 2,426, down 

from 2,507 in 2015.  However, the conversation rate improved (turning a referral into an admission) 

to 71.27% from 70.16%.  A 70% conversion rate is considered an optimal benchmark nationally.  

The percentage of referred patients who died before admission (d/b/a) increased to 7.42% in 2016 

from 6.58%, even though we were responding faster than ever.  Efforts on enhancing speed to care 

for referral sources was evidenced by the same and/or next day admits up to 52.9% of the referrals 

in 2016 versus 51.9% in 2015.  Remember, after we receive a referral we must still convince the 

patient and family to agree.  YTD Hospice House occupancy was 74.94%, an increase of 0.34%.  

Elkhart YTD occupancy was 69.51% for the year, down -8.46 compared to 2015.  Both units had 

shorter lengths of stay in 2016 than 2015. 

 

January 2017 Current 

Month 

Year to Date Prior 

Year to Date 

YTD 

Change 

     

Patients Served 535 535 546 (11) 

Original Admissions 148 148 158 (10) 

ADC Hospice 361.16 361.17 376.35 (15.19) 

ADC Home Health 28.55 28.55 20.42 8.13 

ADC CHC Total 389.71 389.71 396.77 (7.06) 

 

December 2016 Current 

Month 

Year to Date Prior 

Year to Date 

YTD 

Change 

     

Patients Served 519 2,109 2,102 7 

Original Admissions 155 1,721 1,734 (13) 

ADC Hospice 376.74 376.26 375.73 0.53 

ADC Home Health 27.29 22.63 22.84 (0.21) 

ADC CHC Total 404.03 398.89 398.57 0.32 
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Monthly Average Daily Census by Office and Hospice Houses 

 

 2017 2017 2017 2017 2017 2016 2016 2016 2016 2016 2016 2016 
 Jan Feb Mar Apr May June July Aug Sept Oct Nov Dec  

 

S.B.: 224     243 226 226 222 217 219 220 

 

Ply: 69     71 74 74 77 76 79 78 

 

Elk: 87     91 95 94 90 94 99 96 

 

SBH: 5     6 5 5 6 4 5 6 

 

EKH: 4     4 5 5 3 3 2 4 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

Total: 390     414 404 404 398 394 405 404 

 

 

HOSPICE HOUSES 

 

January 2017 Current 

Month 

Year to Date Prior 

Year to Date 

YTD 

Change 

SB House Pts Served 35 35 32 3 

SB House ALOS 4.49 4.49 4.25 0.24 

SB House Occupancy 72.34% 72.34% 62.67% 9.68% 

     

Elk House Pts Served 30 30 33 (3) 

Elk House ALOS 4.13 4.13 5.12 (0.99) 

Elk House Occupancy 57.14% 57.14% 77.88% -20.74% 

 

 

December 2016 Current 

Month 

Year to Date Prior 

Year to Date 

YTD 

Change 

SB House Pts Served 46 354 316 38 

SB House ALOS 4.30 5.42 6.03 (0.61) 

SB House Occupancy 91.26% 74.94% 74.60% 0.34% 

     

Elk House Pts Served 37 307 282 25 

Elk House ALOS 3.57 5.09 6.30 (1.21) 

Elk House Occupancy 60.83% 61.05% 69.51% -8.46% 
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PATIENTS IN FACILITIES 

 

Of the 535 patients served in January, 164 resided in facilities.  Of the 519 patients served in 

December 2016, 155 resided in facilities.  The average daily census of patients in skilled nursing 

homes, assisted living facilities, and group homes during January was 130; December was 129 and 

December YTD 2016 was 142. 

 

 

FINANCES 

 

Karl Holderman, CFO, reports the December year-end 2016 Financials will be posted to the Board 

website on Friday morning, February 10th following Finance Committee approval.  For information 

purposes, the approved November 2016 financials are presented below.  Due to year-end closing, 

we only cover the December Financials at the first board meeting of the year in February.  First 

quarter Finances for 2017 will be covered at the April board meeting, along with the 2016 audited 

financial statements from our independent audit firm, David Culp & Co., LLP. 

 

November 2016 Financial Information 
 

Center for Hospice Care (1)      

(Numbers below include CHC’s beneficial interest in the Hospice Foundation including its loss / gain) 

November Overall Revenue  $        2,640,192   Year to Date Overall Revenue  $          20,890,266  

November Total Expense  $        1,575,287   Year to Date Total Expense  $          17,425,064  

November Net Gain  $        1,064,905   Year to Date Net Gain  $            3,465,202 

      

      

Hospice Foundation      

Nov Development Income  $           894,828   Year to Date Development Income  $            2,237,974 

November Invest Gains (Loss)  $             85,018   Year to Date Investment Gains (Loss)  $               930,722 

November Overall revenue  $           980,491   Year to Date Overall Revenue   $            3,218,298  

Total November Expenses  $           192,793   Total Year to Date Expenses   $            2,210,932  

November Overall Net  $           785,518   Year to Date Overall Net   $            1,007,366  

      

      

Combined (2)      

November Overall Revenue  $        2,833,165   Year to Date Overall Revenue  $          23,101,198  

November Overall Net Gain  $        1,064,905   Year to Date Overall Net Gain  $            3,465,202  

(1) Center for Hospice Care revenue and net gain figures (current month & YTD) reflect net gain posted by Hospice Foundation. 

(2) Combined figures (current month & YTD) reflect elimination of net gain posted by Hospice Foundation. 

 

At the end of November 2016, the combined operating income was $19,662,574 down 2.40% from 

November 2015.  The YTD November overall combined net gain for CHC / HF was $3,465,202, 

was up 6.68% from November 2015.  At 11/30/16, CHC’s YTD Net without the beneficial interest 

in the HF was $2,457,836 representing a 24.41% decrease from same time last year.  The combined 

YTD net at 11/30/16 without counting investment gains/losses was $2,534,480 representing a 

decrease of 18.37% from YTD same time prior year.  At the end of November 2016, the Hospice 
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Foundation’s Intermediate Investments totaled $4,441,604.  Long Term Investments totaled 

$17,248,879.  CHC’s assets on November 30, 2016, including its beneficial interest in the Hospice 

Foundation, totaled nearly $44MM.  At the end of November 2016 HF’s assets alone totaled 

$37.8MM and debt related to the low interest line of credit associated with the Mishawaka Campus 

project totaled almost $5.9MM.  Both organizations had combined assets on November 30, 2016 of 

just under $50MM.  At November 30, 2016, CHC and HF combined are under budget on revenue 

by 0.006% and below budget on expenses by 6%.  At 11/30/16, with investment gains removed, the 

combined organizations have an “all in” positive margin of 15%. 

 

 

CHC VP/COO UPDATE 

 

Dave Haley, CHC VP/COO, reports… 

 

Shelly Harkins, M.D., MPH, formerly the Chief Medical Officer of Beacon Health Services, started 

as an Independent Contractor working three days a week, beginning January 9, 2017.  She is board 

certified in hospice and palliative medicine. 

 

Max Allen, D.O., is obtaining his Indiana licensure and will be conducting face-to-face visits for us 

in the very near future.  We also will be contracting with George Drake, M.D. of Edwardsburg, MI 

to work two days a week as a Medical Director.  He is Board Certified in both family medicine and 

in hospice and palliative medicine.   

 

We have another board certified in hospice and palliative medicine physician from Portland, OR 

who will be visiting us for an interview on March 6. 

 

We continue to make good progress in reducing the number of delinquent billings and reducing our 

Account Receivables.  Our days receivable for Medicare Hospice Benefit claims are now back 

down to the national benchmark. 

 

The South Bend Hospice House has transitioned to a new linen supplier, United Hospital Services 

out of Indianapolis, after Beacon Health Services closed their laundry operation. 

 

 

DIRECTOR OF NURSING UPDATE 
 

Sue Morgan, DON, reports…  

 

LaTonya Brooks RN, BSN will begin as the Clinical Staff Educator effective 2/17.  She is 

relocating from Houston, TX.  She has experience as an educator and over six years of hospice 

experience.  As the Clinical Staff Educator, she will be responsible for CHC orientation for newly 

hired clinical staff, nursing, social work and spiritual care.  She will focus on nursing staff education 

for CNA’s, our BreatheEasy specialty program, the nurse preceptor program, and Cardiac Boot 

Camp which is the training piece for our HeartWize specialty program. 

 

During December, a Skills Fair for nurses was held to maintain clinical competency for core skills.  

All nurses completed the program. 
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The Role of CHC’s LPN’s has been expanded for their clinical competencies.  In March, they will 

attend an education program to increase their knowledge and clinical skills. 

 

During January, a CMS all day education program was held via Webinar regarding the federal 

government’s ever expanding “Hospice Quality Reporting Program.”  15 staff attended.  On the 

horizon are more quality metrics and public reporting of hospice quality scores.  While participating 

is technically voluntary, hospices who choose not to report specific quality data to CMS face a 2% 

reduction in reimbursement following each year they do not submit their data. 

 

Our internal Health Information Management Committee will be able to initiate a totally paperless 

medical record by the end of 1st quarter 2017. 

 

The Indiana State Department of Health Survey for CHC Hospice licensure and continued 

participation as a Medicare certified hospice is anticipated in the fall of 2017.  Currently mock 

surveys are being developed and will begin occurring 2nd quarter 2017.  We have heard recently 

due to the federal rules change making it mandatory that all hospices are surveyed at least every 

three years, (Indiana’s previous target was once every eight years) that the state has had trouble 

keeping up and has hired a consulting company out of West Virginia that has been “approved” by 

CMS to perform the actual boots on the ground surveys for them.  The states contract with CMS to 

perform the federal portion of the survey.  The states can then contract out for the exercise. 

 

 

HOSPICE FOUNDATION VP / COO UPDATE 

 

Mike Wargo, VP/COO, for our separate 501(c)3 organization, Hospice Foundation (HF), presents 

this update for informational purposes to the CHC Board… 

 

Fund Raising Comparative Summary 

 

Through January 2017, the Development Department recorded the following calendar year cash 

gifts as compared with the same period during the previous seven years:   

 
 

Year to Date Total Revenue (Cumulative) 
  

 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017 

January 64,964.45 32,655.69 36,775.87 83,619.96 51,685.37 82,400.05 65,460.71 46,552.99 

February 108,025.76 64,530.43 88,893.51 166,563.17 109,724.36 150,006.82 101,643.17  

March 231,949.73 165,468.92 194,345.35 264,625.29 176,641,04 257,463.89 178,212.01  

April 354,644.69 269,676.53 319,818.81 395,299.97 356,772.11 419,610.76 341,637.10  

May 389,785.41 332,141.44 416,792.85 446,125.49 427,057.81 635,004.26 579,888.08  

June 477,029.89 427,098.62 513,432.22 534,757.61 592,962.68 794,780.62 710,175.32  

July 532,913.52 487,325.01 579,801.36 604,696.88 679,253.96 956,351.88 1,072,579.84  

August 585,168.77 626,466.72 643,819.01 783,993.15 757,627.43 1,042,958.42 1,205,050.76  

September 671,103.04 724,782.28 736,557.59 864,352.82 935,826.45 1,267,659.12 1,297.009.78  

October 992,743.37 1,026,728.58 846,979.95 922,261.84 1,332,007.18 1,321,352.39 1,421,110.26  

November 1,043,750.46 1,091,575.65 895,164.28 969,395.17 1,376,246.01 1,469,386.01 1,494,702.09  

December 1,178,938.91 1,275,402.38 1,027,116.05 1,185,322.83 1,665,645.96 1,757,042.51 2,018,630.54  
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Year to Date Monthly Revenue 
(less major campaigns, bequests and significant one-time major gifts) 

 

 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017 

January 52,442.49 32,110.69 32,309.58 83,380.18 51,685.37 57,971.60 52,156.98 31,552.99 

February 41,364.37 30,644.74 43,783.64 82,943.21 43,038.99 67,572.77 36,182.46  

March 65,886.51 99,796.42 102,351.84 98,212.12 66,916.68 107,457.07 73,667.84  

April 104,544.96 97,332.61 123,998.46 130,674.68 180,156.07 162,146.87 163,425.09  

May 33,768.72 51,753.98 90,909.04 40,825.52 100,285.70 160,178.34 93,318.98  

June 74,084.48 90,718.18 92,036.89 65,815.51 97,258.66 159,776.36 127,315.24  

July 55,278.63 53,536.39 62,069.43 69,939.27 38,243.88 93,586.27 52,394.52  

August 51,240.25 83,202.86 64,017.65 92,732.69 79,015.87 86,606.54 97,470.92  

September 85,629.27 94,000.56 92,808.58 80,335.67 84,011.71 99,931.45 92,459.02  

October 66,061.97 47,779.09 65,904.80 56,439.02 55,208.68 53,693.27 71,323.54  

November  49,247.09 48,284.08 46,674.33 47,133.33 44,238.83 46,870.62 66,490.16  

December 115,188.45 133,617.73 111,236.77 130,277.99 193,065.45  161,519.80 138,328.11  

Total 794,737.19 862,777.33 928,101.01 978,709.19 1,033,125.99 1,257,310.96 1,064,532.86  

 

 

Cornerstones for Living: The Crossroads Campaign 

 

Campaign-related work in December 2016 and January 2017 included lead gift donor meetings, 

investigating grant opportunities and follow up with both existing and prospective donors.  Through 

31 months of this 5-year campaign (7/1/14 thru 1/31/17) total cash, pledges and documented 

bequests total $7,456,887.  

 

In December, we received the remainder of the matching funds from the Asante Foundation, which 

represents completion of its payment of the $500,000 matching grant funds to underwrite the cost of 

the spiritual reflection room in the new hospice house.  

 

Another goal reached in December involved hitting the $500,000 mark in pledges and payments 

dedicated to complete the matching grant awarded to us by the Judd Leighton Foundation.  Based 

upon the required documentation submitted by us, the Leighton Foundation sent us the first 

$100,000 match payment in late December.   

  

Planned Giving 

 

Planned giving prospects that have been identified and contacted are provided information about 

various options to review and consider.  These prospective planned gift donors are advised to 

consult legal counsel and financial advisors to determine the best course of action for their personal 

circumstances. Estate gifts received in December and January totaled $1,276.34.  

  

Annual Giving 

 

The 2016 Annual Appeal continues to be very successful so far.  Through the end of January, it’s 

raised $86,474.  This compares to $77,339 during the same timeframe for the 2015 Annual Appeal. 

This year’s average gift is significantly higher as well – $201 as compared to $161 for last year’s 

appeal. 
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Special Events & Projects 

 

With the beginning of the new year comes planning and preparation for the 2017 events cycle.  In 

addition to our usual annual events, we will introduce the public phase of the Crossroads campaign 

with two Circle of Caring donor events.  The first will take place at the Naples Sailing & Yacht 

Club in Naples, Florida on February 23rd.  The second will be held on the Mishawaka Campus in 

conjunction with the Helping Hands Award Wall of Fame dedication on Thursday, March 16th.  

The festivities will begin at 5:30 with a cocktail reception, followed by the dedication of the wall, 

program and dinner.  

 

Preparations for this year’s Helping Hands Award Dinner, the next major event, are also underway. 

This year’s dinner will be held on Wednesday, May 3rd at the Hilton Garden Inn.  We’ll be 

honoring first responders from our service area.  

 

The memorial dedication at the Elkhart Campus “Gardens of Renewal and Remembrance” will be 

held on June 6th.  Finally, the inaugural “Journeys in Healing” gallery showing/silent auction to 

support the After Images art counseling program will be Wednesday, June 14th.  

 

Global Partners in Care 

 

The transition of the organization from the National Hospice and Palliative Care Organization 

(NHPCO) to the Hospice Foundation began in January.  A press release was sent by NHPCO on 

January 25th announcing that Global Partners in Care had a new home. This followed an 

announcement conference call to the organization’s advisory council on January 23rd. 

 

NHPCO also informed the African Palliative Care Association (APCA) of the transition.  We will 

be working with APCA to define working relationships with national organizations in Africa as 

well as to establish protocols for vetting hospice organizations in Africa.  

 

We are also speaking with some current and potential partners in the Midwest to either solidify 

relationships or initiate new ones.  These include Susquehanna Hospice, Hospice of Kankakee 

Valley, Arbor Hospice and Hospice at Home. 

 

PCAU 

 

Preliminary work on the next phase of the mHealth initiative continues. This program represents the 

collaborative efforts of PCAU, CHC/HF, the Eck Institute for Global Health at Notre Dame, and 

Uganda Martyrs University to establish palliative care data collection and surveillance throughout 

the country. We are working with Lacey Ahern at Eck to finalize details for the next scale up, much 

of which will be funded by a $15,000 grant from the Asante Foundation.  

 

Road to Hope Program/Documentary 

 

Thanks to a growing relationship with the local organization “Feed the Hungry,” we are now able to 

schedule shipments to Uganda either via staff traveling to the country or via shipping containers, 

which will make the transportation of refurbished laptop computers much more efficient than in the 

past. This also now allows us to send letters, photos and small items from Road to Hope sponsors to  
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their students more frequently. Denis has contacted sponsors to inform them of this; many of them 

are taking advantage of the first shipment. 

 

The Road to Hope film continues to win awards on the film festival circuit. It received an Award of 

Excellence for Documentary Feature at the Impact DOCS Award, Best Documentary Feature of 

2016 by the California Film Awards and Best Documentary Feature by the Festigious Los Angeles 

Film Competition. 

 

Education 

 

We are working with Dominic Vachon, PhD, Director of the Ruth Hillebrand Center for 

Compassionate Care in Medicine to offer the fourth edition of the Introduction to Hospice & 

Palliative Care course at Notre Dame on February 25th.  The course is targeted at pre-professional 

undergraduate students. 

 

Our first class with the Forever Learning Institute, which covers hospice and end-of-life planning, 

will begin March 6th.  

 

We will host a screening of the PBS FRONTLINE documentary, Being Mortal, on March 23rd.  

This event is designed to bring together clinicians and community members to raise awareness of 

the importance of having conversations about end-of-life care and advance care planning.  We are 

particularly interested in including clinicians who engage in these conversations. 

 

A recruitment letter containing information about the IU School of Medicine Hospice and Palliative 

Care Fellowship was sent to residents who selected and participated in a rotation at CHC during the 

past two years.  We will continue to look for opportunities to speak with residents and local 

physicians about the Fellowship. 

 

Mishawaka Campus 

 

Work continues with various new and planned construction projects on and around the Mishawaka 

Campus.  DJ Construction is working with subcontractors to develop firm pricing for the new 

patient care staff building.  Helman Sechrist has completed the floorplan and exterior design for the 

new hospice house.  

 

Residential Housing 

 

As part of our agreement with the City of Mishawaka, at the time we purchased city-owned 

property for the Mishawaka Campus, we’ve completed the design and now have cost estimates for 

construction of two new residential homes to be located at the corner of Comfort Place and Cedar 

Street. Lauren Dunbar, of Cressy & Everett, has completed a competitive market analysis to 

determine the appropriate price point.  We will now begin networking within the real estate 

community to generate interest in these new homes in advance of beginning construction. 
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COMMUNICATIONS, MARKETING, VOLUNTEERS AND ACCESS 

 

Amy Tribbett, Director of Marketing and Access reports on December and January activities… 

 

Referral, Professional, & Community Outreach: 

 

In December and January, the liaisons completed 673 visits to doctor’s offices, clinics, hospitals, 

group homes and extended care facilities.  

 

CHC sponsored the LaGrange COA December lunch.  We did an interactive version of Hospice 

101.  There were about 75 people in attendance.  

 

We now have a blanket contract with Golden Living Fountainview in Mishawaka.  Previously they 

were only accepting per-patient contracts.  Golden Living owns AseraCare, one of our for-profit 

competitors.  

 

The Administrator at Trailpoint Village (a for-profit American Senior Community facility) sent our 

contract to corporate.  Currently they only contract with for-profit competitor Heart to Heart 

hospice.  The Administrator would prefer to work with us and is pushing for the contract to be 

signed.  We did recently admit a patient there under the per patient agreement. 

 

New television creative was scripted and recorded at WSBT Studios for two new commercial spots 

for CHC.  New spots should be completed by the end of February.  They hit hard on the “choice” in 

hospice care providers.  The spots were voiced by talent that had a very reasonable fee – FREE. 

 

Barb King, Marketing Assistant, attended the “Building a Healthier Goshen” event in December at 

Goshen College. 

 

Barb King and Amy attended the Hospice Veterans Partnership of Indiana meeting at the 

Roudebush VA Medical Center in Indianapolis.  CHC will continue to be an active participant of 

this state-wide group.  

 

CHC is hosting three “Conversation” events in conjunction with National Healthcare Decisions Day 

(week) in April.  These events will take place April 18 – 20 in Mishawaka, Elkhart and Plymouth 

respectively.  

 

Volunteer Department 

 

On January 21, the Volunteer Coordinators hosted a Volunteer “Winter Warm-Up” Event and 

inservice at the Mishawaka Campus.  Soup was served and volunteers enjoyed watching the film, 

Age of Champions. 

 

Volunteer Training & Recruitment: 

 

Volunteer Recruiter, Kristiana Donahue, interviewed nine new volunteer candidates and has 20 new 

inquiries. She has 14 RSVPs for February’s New Volunteer Training.  Many new volunteer 

applications are coming directly from the website, which means our digital and social marketing is 

driving website traffic. 
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Access 

 

December Intake Stats 

• 3286 phone calls 

• Average 106 phone calls per day 

• Average 35 calls per Referral Specialist per day 

• Average 4 phone calls per hour 

 

January Intake Stats 

• 2,899 phone calls 

• Average 93 phone calls per day 

• Average 31 calls per Referral Specialist per day 

• Average 4 phone calls per hour 

 

Website 

 

During the months of December and January, CHC’s website traffic totaled 1,090 visits, with 2,136 

total page views, and 677 total organic searches.  In December and January, when customers saw 

our digital listing, the most common actions they took were: 

• 148 of them visited our website 

• 173 requested directions 

• 53 called us 

 

Social Media 

 

Facebook (Center4Hospice): 

 

Center for Hospice Care page has 3,283 fans. There were 7,146 engaged users for December & 

January and 197,938 page impressions.  Center for Hospice Care’s FB page has 3,200 fans. 

  

Twitter (Center4Hospice) 

 

Center for Hospice Care Twitter has 512 followers and a top reach of 1,565 and 218,000 Tweet 

Impressions. 

 

 

NEW DIRECTOR OF MARKETING AND ACCESS STARTS THIS MONTH 

 

As Amy Tribbett heads to new adventures in Alaska on March 1, I am pleased to announce that 

Craig Harrell will be the new Director of Marketing and Access.  Craig comes to CHC from the 

Hospice of the Calumet Area which serves northwestern Indiana and parts of Illinois.  He has been 

Director of Community Relations and Marketing there for nearly 17 years.  During his tenure, he 

has implemented marketing strategies resulting in a 72% growth in patient census, created 

Community Education Campaigns highlighting the agency as the experts in end-of-life care 

resulting in a 68% increase of the public’s top-of-mind identification in four years, and created 

campaigns that also identified the agency as the organization the public should contact for advice 

resulting in a 53% increase from pre-campaign levels.  He holds a degree in Business 

Administration from Purdue University.  I have known Craig for many years and am pleased he will 
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be joining our team.  Amy has worked closely with him over the last eight years on various 

statewide hospice efforts -- particularly the Indiana We Honor Veterans chapter.  He will be taking 

a week’s vacation from his current employer the last week of February to shadow Amy during her 

last week at CHC.  He will officially begin his position on February 20. 

 

 

FEBRUARY 2017 BOARD MEETING TO BE SLIGHTLY LONGER 

 

We are planning a special section of this board meeting to discuss the “going public” phase of the 

Hospice Foundation’s capital campaign, Cornerstones for Living: The Crossroads Campaign.  The 

board education section will begin as always at 8:20 AM, last 30 minutes, and then we will have ten 

minutes for Q&A.  The meeting will end at 9 AM.  Dan Reagan, Crossroads Campaign special 

consultant will be the guest presenter.  Dan has been working with us on the Crossroads campaign 

since mid to late 2012. In April of 2012, Dan Reagan created the fundraising consulting firm of 

D.G. Reagan & Associates LLC.  Reagan & Associates specializes in campaign development, fund 

raising department assessments and strategic planning for development programs.  Prior to the 

formation of the firm, Reagan enjoyed a 28-year career in development at the University of Notre 

Dame.  As Associate Vice President for University Relations at Notre Dame, Reagan directed the 

Spirit of Notre Dame campaign, at the time the largest fundraising effort in University history and in 

the history of Catholic higher education.  With a goal of $1.5 billion, Spirit successfully concluded 

in June of 2011, raising $2.014 billion.  Besides Hospice Foundation, some of his other current 

clients include Catholic Relief Services, Creighton University, Marquette University, and 

University of Virginia. 

 

 

POLICIES ON THE AGENDA FOR APPROVAL 

 

There are four policies on the Agenda for the board meeting.  They are: 

 

1. Concurrent Care for Children Requirement, a needed policy due to changes in Medicaid 

under the ACA. 

2. Medicaid Hospice Plan of Care for Curative Care Members 20 Years and Younger which is 

related to #1. 

3. Nursing Services – LPN Supervision, a needed policy which we have not had previously. 

4. Medication Disposal, which is being changed to reflect current practices. 

 

 

MILTON ADULT DAY UPDATE 

 

As we have mentioned previously, the Veteran’s Administration contract has been transferred to 

CHC.  Indiana Medicaid would not transfer the Waiver contract and we had to apply from scratch.  

That has been completed and we were accepted – finally.  After many back and forth 

communications, we have also finally received verification from HP that CENTER FOR ADULT 

DAY SERVICES, LLC / dba MILTON ADULT DAY SERVICES has been enrolled.  HP is the 

fiscal agent for Medicaid in Indiana and now we will be paid directly by Medicaid.  I also signed 

the sublease agreement for the rental of the building on February 8
th

.  I believe we are all set and 

everything has been taken care of.  For MADS, the August thru December net gain for CHC was 

$8,103 -- an 8,103% return on investment. 
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LaPORTE OFFICE PLANNING UPDATE 

 

Dave Haley went to La Porte Community Hospital on January 29 and met with their CEO and Chief 

Medical Officer to deliver an Agreement which would allow for a General Inpatient level of care 

arrangement.  They were very receptive and are sending the Agreement for approval to their parent 

organization, Community Health Systems (CHS), located in Franklin, Tennessee.  They indicated 

the review process would take about three months.  However, when the contract is approved, it will 

be good with any of their hospitals in the area.  They have the hospital in Kosciusko County and a 

larger one in Valparaiso.  They were very supportive to learn we were going to open a new branch 

office in La Porte.  We have also had some meetings with community leaders in the LaPorte area.  

Mike Wargo and I went to LaPorte on February 9 to meet with LaPorte Mayor Blair Milo and 

looked at some potential rental office space.  We are planning on setting up a “get to know us” 

meeting with the former LaPorte Hospital Foundation that is reinventing itself into a “healthy 

LaPorte” foundation with the proceeds of the sale of the hospital to CHS.  The topic will become an 

ongoing agenda item at our Administrative Team meetings.  We continue to hope to have this office 

up and running by mid-2017. 

 

 

2016 BEREAVEMENT STATISTICS 

 

The Bereavement Department had 1,774 deaths with an average of 148 deaths per month, up 0.01% 

from 2016.  Group and individual counseling sessions, client assessments, community 

presentations, mailings, other contacts, totaled 29,071 in 2016, down 6% from 2015.  We had three 

concurrent Holiday Memorial Services with 455 attending.  The total Death Before Admission 

(DBA) clients was 204, 6.6% of the total in 2016, up from 189 and 5.6% of the total in 2015.  The 

2016 “Movie and Meal” events attracted 330 people, up from 207 people during 2015.  The 

Bereavement Department saw 3,001 clients during 2016 in one of the many types of counseling 

programs offered.  11% of the clients were from families where the patient expired prior to 

admission, or, DBA.  We are not required to serve these people but strongly believe it’s the right 

thing to do.  19% of the clients in 2016 had no prior family experience with CHC at all and came to 

us due to family dying by overdose, suicide, accidents, etc.  The “Loss from Addictions” support 

group has been our fastest growing group and we’ve added additional groups due to the heroin 

epidemic in our local area.   

 

 

2016 VOLUNTEER SERVICES STATISTICS 

 

CHC has approximately 500+ volunteers who provide services such as Patient Care, Community 

Relations, Bereavement Support, Fundraising, Office Work, Veterans Programming, and on the 

Board of Directors and Board Committees.  Our efforts to engage and re-engage our volunteers 

proved very successful as evidenced by the overall Volunteer Hours in 2016 totaling 17,573.76, an 

increase of 6.4% from 2015.  CHC Volunteers drove 52,633 miles, an increase of 16.9% from 2015.  

We are required by Medicare to calculate the annual savings volunteers provided to CHC each year.  

During 2016 that totaled $435,617, an increase of 9% from 2015. 
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2016 GOALS UDPATE 

 

Included in your packet is a copy of the final status for the 96 individual goals for 2016.  Final 

status is broken down into four categories: “Met” means that the goal was achieved; “In Process” 

means the goal was started, but not yet completed during calendar year 2016 and likely carried over 

to 2017; “Not Doing” means after evaluating the goal we decided that for whatever reason we were 

not going to do the project; and “Not Met” means that we simply didn’t get to that goal at all or 

external factors made the goal no longer realistic.  Results for 2016 are as follows: 

 

Total Number of Published Goals = 96 

 

Met = 63 (66%) 

In Process = 26 (27%) 

Not Met = 4 (4%) 

Not Doing = 3 (4%) 

 

For 2016, % of the 93 of the 96 individual goals (93%) were either completed or were in the process 

of being completed at the end of the year.  I am particularly pleased that we could do this during a 

time of unexpected opportunities that presented themselves.  There were no goals during 2016 that 

included “Go into the Adult Day Services Business” or “Assume an International Partnership 

Program.”  We are delighted to answer specific questions on any of the goals and their status at the 

end of the year. 

 

Please note, each year, all annual goals are tied to the current Strategic Plan and their status is 

shared with the board annually.  The current Strategic Plan was approved by the board at the 

February 2016 board meeting. 

 

 

2017 GOALS 

 

Included in your packet are the 2017 Goals for Center for Hospice Care and the Hospice 

Foundation.  Like we have done each year for the past 17 years, we have placed individual goals 

under the traditional headings which match the Strategic Plan.  The four overarching goals are:  

Enhance Patient Care; Position for Future Growth; Maintain Economic Strength; and Continue 

Building Brand Identification.  Annual Goal development begins at the Coordinator level of 

management and they work their way up through Directors and eventually to the Administrative 

Team for final approval.  We always commence with ideas and concepts from what line staff and 

middle management staff believes we should accomplish as a leading hospice organization that will 

allow us to improve and enhance our organization and the care we deliver. 

 

 

CONFLICT OF INTEREST POLICY STATEMENT 

 

You will be asked to sign a conflict of interest policy statement for 2017.  This is the same 

statement used in previous years.  It is signed each year by every member of the board of directors 

to meet the requirements of our annual audit and answer specific questions on the IRS Form 990, 

the nonprofit “tax” return.  The document is included as an attachment to this report for you to 
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review prior to Wednesday’s meeting.  We will have hard copies available for you to sign at the 

board meeting. 

 

 

2016 CHC BOARD OF DIRECTORS SELF-EVALUATION 

 

Attached to this report is the summary of scores, responses / comments to the open-ended questions 

for the 2016 Board of Directors Self-Evaluation along with comparative analysis from prior year 

surveys.  This was distributed at the December meeting.  This exercise is performed every other 

year and distributed at the last board meeting of the year.  It is designed for the benefit of the board 

to raise its own awareness of itself and how members perceive their engagement and effectiveness.  

Results are reviewed by the CHC Executive Committee who may from time to time make 

recommendations to the full board based upon the survey results.  As mentioned in December, the 

intent of this tool is for the board to evaluate its own performance.  The exercise is not meant to be 

an evaluation of the staff or management of CHC.  Board self-evaluations are not required by the 

IRS or any other entity, but are widely considered a “Best Practice” for non-profit boards to 

complete from time to time. 

 

 

NHPCO ANNOUNCES NEW PRESIDENT / CEO 

 

The National Hospice and Palliative Care Organization (NHPCO) has announced that its board of 

directors has selected Edo Banach, JD, as the organization's next president and chief executive 

officer, effective February 22, 2017.  Banach will succeed J. Donald Schumacher, PsyD, who has 

led the organization since 2002.  Banach, currently, is a partner in the firm of Gallagher, Evelius & 

Jones in Baltimore, MD.  He previously was the Deputy Director of the Medicare-Medicaid 

Coordination Office at the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services and Associate General 

Counsel at the Visiting Nurse Service of New York.  Prior to that, Banach was the General Counsel 

at the Medicare Rights Center.  Banach holds a B.A. from Binghamton University and a J.D. from 

the University of Pennsylvania Law School.  Prior to attending law school Banach worked for the 

New York City Department of Homeless Services and the New York City Mayor's Office of 

Operations under Rudy Giuliani. 

 

 

NATIONAL HOSPICE EXECUTIVE ROUNDTABLE (NHERT) MET IN JANUARY 

 

The NHERT met in Miami, FL January 8-10.  Due to retirements of existing members, a new 

member Pres/CEO from Arkansas Hospice joined the group.  Topics included Managed Care 

Relationship / Contract Audit / Analysis: how might we analyze and assess our managed care 

contracts?  How might we use a template to do this analysis and share with each other if our 

markets don’t overlap?  How might this work “inform” our efforts down the road with Medicare 

Advantage Plans?  Presentations from The Advisory Board Company included Eric Cragun on “The 

Election and What It Means for Healthcare,” and, Bryan Miller on “Oncology Care Model Update / 

Advance Care Planning Update.”  We also heard details about the “strategic alliance” between 

NHERT member Empath Health / Suncoast Hospice in Clearwater, and, Stratum Health / Tidewell 

Hospice in Sarasota – two of the largest, independent non-profit programs in the country – who are 

coming together to form Pontus Health who will care for more than 16,000 patients a year.  The 

NHERT is a collection of 12 non-competing non-profit CEOs from leading hospice organizations 
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located in various parts of the country who meet in-person three to four times per year to learn and 

share best practices.  The NHERT will be meeting here at the Mishawaka Campus June 13 and 14 

of this year.  This will be the first time we have taken our “turn” to host since October 2011. 

 

 

OUT AND ABOUT 

 

I attended the NHERT Meetings in Miami, FL January 8 – 9. 

 

I attended the Hospice Action Network and NHPCO Combined Board Issues Sessions in New 

Orleans, LA on January 17 and 18. 

 

I was a guest speaker on February 9
th

 for the “Innovations in Healthcare Transformation” MBA 

class at the Mendoza School of Business at the University of Notre Dame.  The professor is CHC 

Board member Jesse Hsieh, MD. 

 

 

ATTACHMENTS TO THIS PRESIDENT’S REPORT IMMEDIATELY FOLLOWING 

THIS SECTION OF THE .PDF 

 

Dave Haley’s Census Charts. 

 

Final Report on Status of 2016 Goals as tied to the Strategic Plan 

 

2017 Agency Goals as related to the overall Strategic Plan 

 

CHC advertisement in Spanish in the newspaper El Puente 

 

List of CHC Committee Opportunities 

 

Conflict of Interest Policy 

 

Clinical Patient Care Policy Updates 

 

2016 CHC Board of Directors Self-Evaluation Results 

 

NHPCO Press Release regarding HF assuming Global Partners in Care 

 

NHPCO Q&A sheet for Global Partners in Care U.S. partners 

 

CHC ad in Spanish in the El Puente Hispanic Newspaper from Goshen, IN.  
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HARD COPY BOARD ITEMS TO BE DISTRIBUTED AT THE MEETING 

 

December 2016 Pre- Audit Financials 

 

Conflict of Interest Policy for Board Member Signature 

 

 

NEXT REGULAR BOARD MEETING 

 

Our next regular Board Meeting will be Wednesday, April 19, 2017 at 7:30 AM in Conference 

Room A, first floor at the Mishawaka Campus, 501 Comfort Place, Mishawaka, IN  46545.  In the 

meantime, if you have any questions, concerns, suggestions or comments, please contact me 

directly at 574-243-3117 or email mmurray@cfhcare.org. 

 

# # # 
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Center for Hospice Care 

Committees of the Board of Directors 
 

The following committees of the CHC Board of Directors are currently available for board member participation. 

Contact the Chair of the Board if you are interested in joining one of these committees.  

 

Bylaws Committee 

The Bylaws Committee shall consist of the Executive Committee of the Corporation and other appointees by the 

Chair of the Board of Directors in such numbers as they deem necessary. It shall have the responsibility of 

reviewing the Corporation’s Bylaws at least once every three years.   

            

Nominating Committee 

The Nominating Committee shall consist of the Executive Committee of the Corporation and other appointees by 

the Chair of the Board of Directors in such numbers as they deem necessary.  It shall have the responsibility of 

nominating candidates for positions on the Board, as well as for officers of the Board of Directors. The 

committee generally meets two to three times a year.  

  

Personnel Committee 

The Personnel Committee shall consist of the Executive Committee and other appointees by the Chair of the 

Board of Directors, and be chaired by the Chair of the Board of Directors.  This committee shall concern itself 

with the review and recommendations for approval of the Personnel Policies governing the staff of the 

Corporation. This committee meets at least biannually to review the Human Resources Manual and as needed. 

The committee will meet again in 2014.  

 

Professional Advisory Group 
This Committee shall advise the Corporation on professional clinical issues, participates in the review of the 

Corporation's clinical programming, patient care policies, procedures and clinical records as required by the 

federal and/or state Home Health regulations. Membership is to include but not be limited to: 

 At least one physician 

 One registered nurse 

 Appropriate representatives of disciplines involved in delivery of Home Health services under the 

Corporation's state home health license and federal certification to provide home health care services.   

 At least one member of the group is neither an owner nor an employee of the Agency. 

             

The chair shall be the Corporation’s current Chief Medical Officer.  Other members are appointed for one (1) 

year terms by the Chair of the Board of Directors and may be reappointed. The group meets annually in April.  

            

Special Committees 

Special committees may be appointed by the Chair of the Board of Directors as the need arises. Some of these 

committees include the Helping Hands Award Dinner Committee, the Bike Michiana for Hospice Committee, 

and the Walk for Hospice Committee.   
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Center for Hospice Care 

Conflict of Interest Policy 
 

Article 1 

Purpose 

The purpose of the conflict of interest policy is to protect the Center for Hospice Care’s (CHC) 

interest when it is contemplating entering into a transaction or arrangement that might benefit the 

private interest of an officer or director of CHC or might result in a possible excess benefit 

transaction.  This policy is intended to supplement but not replace any applicable state or federal 

laws governing conflict of interest applicable to nonprofit and charitable organizations. 

 

Article II 

Definitions 

1. Interested Person – Any director, principal, officer, or member of a committee with 

governing board delegated powers, who has a direct or indirect financial interest, as defined 

below, is an interested person. 

 

2. Financial Interest – A person has a financial interest if the person has, directly or indirectly, 

through business, investment, or family:  

a. An ownership or investment interest in any entity with which CHC has a transaction or 

arrangement, 

b. A compensation arrangement with CHC or with any entity or individual with which CHC 

has a transaction or arrangement, or 

c. A potential ownership or investment interest in, or compensation arrangement with, any 

entity or individual with which CHC is negotiating a transaction or arrangement. 

 

Compensation includes direct and indirect remuneration as well as gifts or favors that are not 

insubstantial. 

A financial interest in not necessarily a conflict of interest.  Under Article III, Section 2, a person 

who has a financial interest may have a conflict of interest only if the appropriate governing 

board or committee decides that a conflict of interest exists. 

 

Article III  

Procedures 

1. Duty to Disclose – In connection with any actual or possible conflict of interest, an interested 

person must disclose the existence of the financial interest and be given the opportunity to 

disclose all material facts to the directors and members of committees with governing board 

delegated powers considering the proposed transaction and arrangement. 

 

2. Determining Whether a Conflict of Interest Exists – After disclosure of the financial interest 

and all material facts, and after any discussion with the interested person, he/she shall leave 

the governing board or committee meeting while the determination of a conflict of interest is 

discussed and voted upon.  The remaining board or committee members shall decide if a 

conflict of interest exists. 
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3.  Procedures for Addressing the Conflict of Interest – 

a. An interested person may make a presentation at the governing board or committee 

meeting, but after the presentation, he/she shall leave the meeting during the discussion 

of, and the vote on, the transaction or arrangement involving the possible conflict of 

interest. 

b. The chairperson of the governing board or committee shall, if appropriate, appoint a 

disinterested person or committee to investigate alternatives to the proposed transaction 

or arrangement. 

c. After exercising due diligence, the governing board or committee shall determine 

whether CHC can obtain with reasonable efforts a more advantageous transaction or 

arrangement from a person or entity that would not give rise to a conflict of interest. 

d. If a more advantageous transaction or arrangement is not reasonably possible under 

circumstances not producing a conflict of interest, the governing board or committee 

shall determine by a majority vote of the disinterested directors whether the transaction or 

arrangement is in CHC’s best interest, for its own benefit, and whether it is fair and 

reasonable.  In conformity with the above determination it shall make its decision as to 

whether to enter into the transaction or arrangement. 

 

4.  Violations of the Conflicts of Interest Policy 

a. If the governing board or committee has reasonable cause to believe a member has failed 

to disclose actual or possible conflicts of interest, it shall inform the member of the basis 

for such belief and afford the member an opportunity to explain the alleged failure to 

disclose. 

b. If, after hearing the member’s response and after making further investigation as 

warranted by the circumstances, the governing board or committee determines the 

member has failed to disclose an actual or possible conflict of interest, it shall take 

appropriate disciplinary and corrective action. 

 

Article IV 

Records of Proceedings 

 

1.  Records of Proceedings – The minutes of the governing board and all committees with board 

delegated powers shall contain: 

a. The names of the persons who disclosed or otherwise were found to have a financial 

interest in connection with an actual or possible conflict of interest, the nature of the 

financial interest, any action taken to determine whether a conflict of interest was present, 

and the governing board’s or committee’s decision as to whether a conflict of interest in 

fact existed. 

b. The names of the persons who were present for discussions and votes relating to the 

transaction or arrangements, the content of the discussion, including any alternatives to 

proposed transaction or arrangement, and a record of any votes taken in connection with 

the proceedings. 

 

Article V 

Compensation 

1.  A voting member of the governing board who receives compensation, directly or indirectly, 

from CHC for services is precluded from voting on matters pertaining to the member’s 

compensation. 

Page - 51Page - 51



Page 3 of 3 

2.  A voting member of any committee whose jurisdiction includes compensation matters and 

who receives compensation, directly or indirectly, from CHC for services is precluded from 

voting on matters pertaining to that member’s compensation. 

3.  No voting member of the governing board or any committee whose jurisdiction includes 

compensation matters and who receives compensation, directly or indirectly, from CHC, 

either individually or collectively, is prohibited from providing information to any committee 

regarding compensation. 

 

Article VI 

Annual Statements 

1.  Annual Statements – Each director, principal officer and member of a committee with 

governing board delegated powers shall annually sign a statement which affirms such person: 

a. Has received a copy of the conflicts of interest policy, 

b. Has read and understands the policy, 

c. Has agreed to comply with the policy, and 

d. Understands CHC is charitable and in order to maintain its federal tax exemption it must 

engage primarily in activities which accomplish one or more of its tax-exempted 

purposes. 

 

Article VII 

Periodic Reviews 

1.  Periodic Reviews – To ensure CHC operates in a manner consistent with charitable purposes 

and does not engage in activities that could jeopardize its tax-exempt status, periodic reviews 

shall be conducted.  The periodic reviews shall, at a minimum, include the following 

subjects: 

a. Whether compensation arrangements and benefits are reasonable, based on competent 

survey information and the result of arm’s length bargaining. 

b. Whether partnerships, joint ventures, and arrangements with management organizations 

conform to CHC’s written policies, are properly recorded, reflect reasonable investment 

or payments for goods and services, further charitable purposes and do not result in 

inurement, impermissible private benefit or in an excess benefit transaction. 

 

Article VIII 

Use of Outside Experts 

1.  Use of Outside Experts – When conducting the periodic reviews as provided for in Article 

VII, CHC may, but need not, use outside advisors.  If outside experts are used, their use shall 

not relieve the governing board of its responsibility for ensuring periodic reviews are 

conducted. 

 

 

_________________________________________    ___________________ 

Signature          Date 

 

_________________________________________ 

Print Name 
2010 
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Center for Hospice Care 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS SELF-EVALUATION 

2016 Survey Results 

 

5 = Very Good      4 = Good       3 = Average       2 = Fair       1 = Poor 
 

9 out of 13 people responded.  Number of Responses for each rating is listed in the box along with Average Score. 

 

# Question Very 

Good 

Good Average Fair Avg. 

Score 

2016 

Avg. 

Score 

2014 

Avg. 

Score 

2012 

1 Board has full and common understanding of the roles and 

responsibilities of a Board. 

 

 

6 

 

3 

   

4.7 

 

4.3 

 

4.7 

2 Board members understand the organization’s mission and its 

products / programs. 

 

 

7 

 

2 

   

4.8 

 

4.8 

 

4.7 

3 Structural pattern is clear (Board, officers, committees, 

administrative team, staff). 

 

 

6 

 

3 

   

4.7 

 

4.6 

 

4.7 

4 Board has clear goals and actions resulting from relevant and 

realistic strategic planning. 

 

 

4 

 

3 

 

2 
  

4.2 

 

4.5 

 

4.5 

5 Board attends to policy-related decisions, which effectively guide 

operational activities of staff. 

 

 

6 

 

3 

   

4.7 

 

4.7 

 

4.7 

6 Board receives regular reports on finances, budgets, products, 

program performance, and other important matters. 

 

 

9 

    

5.0 

 

5.0 

 

4.9 

7 Board effectively represents the organization to the community. 

 

 

6 

 

3 

   

4.7 

 

4.5 

 

 

4.6 

8 Board meetings facilitate focus and progress on important 

organizational matters. 

 

 

8 

   

1 
 

4.7 

 

4.6 

 

4.7 

9 Board regularly monitors and evaluates progress toward strategic 

goals and products / program performance. 

 

6 

 

1 

 

2 
  

4.4 

 

4.5 

 

4.7 
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# Question Very 

Good 

Good Average Fair Avg. 

Score 

2016 

Avg. 

Score 

2014 

Avg. 

Score 

2012 

10 Each member of the Board feels involved and interested in the 

Board’s work. 

 

 

3 

 

5 

 

1 
  

4.2 

 

4.3 

 

4.2 

11 All necessary skills, stakeholders, and diversity are represented on 

the Board. 

 

 

3 

 

5 

 

1 
  

4.2 

 

4.3 

 

4.6 

 

Ratings by percent of responses:                Participation Rate 

    

 

                

   

                 

             

 

Please list three to five points on which you believe the Board should focus its attention in the next year.  Be as specific as possible in 

identifying these points. 

 

1. Representing the organization in the community as an advocate for services and fundraising for activities/programs.  

2. Knowing the positives and negatives of daily operations so we can handle inquiries and complaints. This will be especially challenging as 

some of the comments come from at home services, including social workers.  

3. Long term planning for staff.  

4. Too much “show and tell” that is not substantive/strategic. 

5. Need to look/project further into the future. 5-8 years out. 

6. Would like to see a better understanding of threats and risk issues.  

7. A 5-10 year long-term strategic plan around emerging trends and end of life care. 

8. Partnering with physicians, hospitals, and post-acute providers. Keep up good work here! 

9. Continuing to improve strength of board through new board members.  

10. Participation on committees. 

11. Continued understanding of hospice care and delivering that message to our community. 

12. Be a sounding board for Mark and his team and where appropriate, share our expertise and assist with networking and connections in the 

community. 

Rating 2016 2014 2012  2016 69% 

Very Good 65% 66% 64%  2014 60% 

Good 28% 29% 31%  2012 57% 

Average 6% 5% 5%    

Fair 1% 0 0    
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13. Recruit new members for committees/board. 

14. Identify future board leaders. 

15. Encourage participation in CHC/HF events.  

16. Understanding of organization’s 5-10 year strategic plan. 

17. Help with financial plan that may affect organization by next federal shifts in elected officials and their policies. 

18. Help advance marketing plan to better differentiate CHC from other hospice organizations.  

19. Wise use of funding. Not a criticism, just an observation from community about funding. 

20. Continued high quality of care. We are at the top and want to stay there. 

21. Even larger market share.  

22. Marketing to hospitals and extended care facilities. 

23. Sharing of the vast knowledge of hospice to other less fortunate communities.  

24. Growth related to Palliative Care Services. 

25. Continued focus on legislative effects on reimbursement and strategic plans. 

26. Strategic assessment of growth needs outside of current service area. 

 

 

How would you improve the Board’s effectiveness? 

 

1. This is tough as I honestly feel this is the best organization I’ve attempted to serve. Mark runs the organization VERY well. Everything 

appears to be so smooth and thought out. It’s almost a wonderful complaint to have to feel like a rubber stamp. However, I have been 

confronted by complaints that are from volunteers as well as family members/caregivers. As a board member, I’ve referred them back to 

the organization and asked if there was something specific they desired. Usually the answer is no, because they don’t know how to make 

the situation better or prevent in the future. So one thing we can look at is absolute perfection and 100% satisfaction on all ends. How? 

Well maybe that is the challenge. Are there measures we can help install to identify less than 100%? How can we implement without 

being accusatory? Where are the breakdowns? I think we need to strive for perfection, but in so many ways I think it’s impossible to 

obtain. That’s not exactly right, but the point is we need to seek perfection or else we will lose what we have worked for. We can’t let up. 

We really need 100% satisfaction in all facets.  

 

2. Make the board briefing information that is emailed out to board members before each meeting less than 12-15 pages. I am not sure such 

long materials get read.  
 

3. Continued education on hospice care and continued invitations to participate on committees or at events.  

 

4. I have nothing concrete to recommend at this time.  
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5. Only speaking for myself, I cannot not seem to get involved. I understand I was gone last winter, but I am home this winter except for 

short visits to my children.  

 

6. Encourage active board involvement in committees and CHC community and Foundation activities.  

 

 

Please identify any Board-level performance gaps and recommended solutions. 

 

1. Attendance. 

 

2. I hope to see increased involvement by board members who are not members of the executive committee. The board is diverse as to 

gender, skills and experience. I’m proud of past efforts to recruit African-American and/or Hispanic members. I’ve learned that such 

candidates are in high demand in our community, and we are competing with other organizations. The search goes on.  

 

3. It is such a well-run organization…hard to make recommendations. 

 

4. I would probably be a better board member if the board meeting times could be modified. A 7:30 meeting with an hour drive is tough to 

manage. I enjoy serving on this board and will continue to work on improving my attendance. 
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